
MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

June 17, 2008

Chair Cynthia Carrow convened the meeting at 11:45 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Cynthia Carrow, Chair
	Janet B. Keim

	Richard J. Manfredi, Vice Chair
	Pat Lupo, O.S.B.

	Jolene Chinchilli
	Thad Stevens

	Joyce A. Hatala
	David L. Strong

	Walter N. Heine, P.E.
	Burt A. Waite

	Bernie Hoffnar, Ph.D.
	


I.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


Bernie Hoffnar moved approval of the May 2008 minutes contingent on revisions to reflect his comments during discussion of the Sustainable Water Infrastructure Task Force.  Rich Manfredi seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved with the revisions.

II.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Cynthia Carrow reported that there has been no news on the reappointment of Curtis Kratz by Senate President Pro Tempore Scarnati.  Also, no word yet on appointments for Council’s three vacancies:  Brian Hill and Jack Lebeau in the Governor’s Office and DeEtta Antoun in the House.

Based on member input, Cynthia reported that this year’s regional meeting will be held in Sayre, Bradford County, on September 8-10.  CAC staff will be putting together options for panels and site visits.
III.
OPEN TIME

There were no comments from the audience.
IV.
CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY COUNCIL

            (CNRAC) REPORT

Kurt Leitholf, Executive Director of CNRAC, provided the following updates:

· CAC-CNRAC Joint Workgroup - Kurt is hopeful that the workgroup’s report will be adopted by CNRAC at next week’s meeting.  Once it’s adopted by both councils, he said the next step is deciding how and to whom it will be presented, and he welcomes recommendations from CAC on that issue.  Kurt thanked everyone who worked on the project and said it was a good collaborative effort.

· “Shaping a Sustainable Pennsylvania: DCNR’s Blueprint for Action” - CNRAC will follow up with the public and stakeholders to see if DCNR is meeting the goals that were developed five years ago.  Kurt listed six interaction sessions that have been scheduled, all to be held from 2:30 to 5:00 pm:
· Tuesday, Aug. 26 – Monroeville, Boyce Park Four Seasons Ski Lodge

· Tuesday, Sept. 9 – Hawley, PPL Lake Wallenpaupack EE Center

· Tuesday, Sept. 23 – Harrisburg, PA Fish and Boat Commission

· Tuesday, Oct. 7 – Erie, Tom Ridge Environmental Center

· Monday, Oct. 20 – Philadelphia, Fairmount Park Horticultural Center

· Wednesday, Nov. 5 – Bald Eagle State Park EE Center
For more information, visit the DCNR website: http://www.dcnr.state.pa.us/ and search: Shaping DCNR’s Future.
· CNRAC’s Trails and Greenways Study – The number one concern identified by those who use, plan and renovate trails was the maintenance of Pennsylvania’s thousands of miles of trails, i.e., funding and responsibility.  Kurt said that CNRAC is studying the issue and will, ultimately, provide to the department some recommendations for addressing this issue, e.g., provide resources, develop a network of volunteers, provide models of successful maintenance programs, etc.    

· DCNR Grants Program – The department awards millions of dollars in grant money annually, but does not have the staff resources necessary to fully evaluate the completed grant projects.  CNRAC will assist the department by reviewing grants from the last 10-12 years to determine why some grants succeed while others fail and what factors have led to the sustainability of some of the original grants.   Kurt said the Council will be reviewing several kinds of grants, e.g., Rails-to-Trails, Park Rehabilitation and Development, Small Community, etc., and also going out and talking to people in the areas that received grants. 
· Field Trip – CNRAC will be traveling to the southwest corner of the state for their field trip in August.  CAC staff has a copy of the itinerary if anyone is interested.  Kurt said they will be focusing on many of the priority issues he mentioned today, such as trails, as well as the Laurel Highlands Conservation Landscape Initiative and Ohiopyle State Park.

· Carbon Management Advisory Group – This group, comprised of representatives from several state agencies; environmental organizations and the energy industry, has been looking at carbon management and what role DCNR can play.   Last month, the group issued a report that provides recommendations on policy options that DCNR might pursue, using Pennsylvania’s land and geology, to address global warming, e.g., carbon sequestration.  Kurt said that CNRAC will be commenting on the report at their meeting next Wednesday, and he suggested that CAC might want to review it as well.   The report is available on the DCNR website: http://www.dcnr.state.pa.us/.  Under Hot Topics, click on CMAG Report.

· Budget Impasse – Kurt said that during last year’s budget impasse, the state parks were all closed for one day.  Although one day doesn’t seem like a big deal, he said it was very damaging to Pennsylvania’s image as a tourist spot.  Park rangers and managers had to tell people who had rented cabins or tent space to pack up and leave.  CNRAC is concerned about a repeat of that action this year.  Kurt said that CNRAC is sending a memorandum to the Governor and the state legislators in support of keeping the state parks open during a potential budget impasse.

· Annual Report – CNRAC will be voting to adopt their annual report at next week’s meeting.  Kurt will make sure that CAC gets copies, once approved.

Concerning the grants project, Rich Manfredi asked Kurt if he had enough staff to evaluate grants from the last 10 years.  Kurt said that CNRAC has two people on staff.  They have already reviewed all the grants and have narrowed their selection to 17 that will be evaluated for the project.  They will interview people who have had direct involvement with the grants, preferably at the project sites.  Kurt said he would make sure that CAC receives a copy of their findings.

In regard to trail maintenance, Walter Heine suggested to Kurt that he contact local councils of government.  Walter said that in western Cumberland County, they have a council of governments that includes 16 townships and a few boroughs.  He said they all got together to provide equipment and manpower to clear debris along trails.  Kurt said he is aware of similar success stories, but the concern is sustaining that commitment, i.e., guaranteeing that sufficient volunteers will turn up each year.  Walter added that his municipality pays their people to do the work, e.g., gas money, so it’s not totally volunteer work.  Kurt said most municipalities either can not or will not provide money directly for trail maintenance.

Joyce Hatala mentioned a study that was done by a college in the upper mid-West, in which a forest was cut down and the area replanted with trees that sequester carbon.  She’ll send a copy of the study to Kurt.

Regarding the joint CAC-CNRAC meeting in October, Kurt suggested that the meeting focus on energy since both councils are currently dealing with energy issues.
V.
SECRETARY’S REPORT

Secretary McGinty updated Council on oil and gas issues and the Sustainable Water Infrastructure Task Force.
On Friday, June 13, DEP hosted a summit to discuss Pennsylvania’s rules and regulations and the future of the gas and oil industry in the Commonwealth.  Approximately 150 oil and gas industry officials, from in-state and elsewhere, attended the summit.  The purpose of the summit was to apprise operators who have been active in the state that the Marcellus Shale is different; i.e., in terms of the intensity of resource-use required to extract the gas.  This difference requires additional considerations compared to a normal operation.  The summit’s second purpose was to ensure that operators, especially those new to Pennsylvania, are familiar with the state’s procedures, regulations, policies, etc.
The Secretary distributed a copy of the “Application Addendum for Marcellus Shale Wells, which was designed to protect water resources that are tapped in the development of the Marcellus Shale.  However, the Secretary said there might be other issues they will be tracking, e.g., air quality and radioactive materials.
Typical oil and gas wells use about 40,000 – 80,000 gallons of water per well to extract the resource.  However, with the Marcellus Shale, those figures could rise to 750,000 – 
3 million gallons per well.
DEP is working with the Susquehanna River Basin Commission, Delaware River Basin Commission, DCNR and the Fish and Boat Commission.  The Secretary said the process has many layers:  approval of water withdrawal, approval of structures that hold the water and approval for handling of the water once it’s been used for fracing.  In addition, there are requirements for the holding of the drilling fluids, as well as the transportation, treatment and disposal.  The application addendum will guide the applicant through all these necessary steps.
The Sustainable Water Infrastructure Task force held its third meeting in Harrisburg on June 10.  DEP provided a report on the feedback from the nine regional meetings, which attracted 350 participants.  Some of the public’s comments included the need for long-term asset management plans and development of techniques to increase efficiency and reduce cost.  Also at the meeting, an update on the status and progress of the work groups was given by each of the chairs.  The Secretary wants to make sure that the task force keeps a focus on conservation and non-structural alternatives, and she solicited input from Council on that issue.

The Secretary did not have anything new to report on the budget negotiations.
Joyce Hatala said she and her neighbors, who live in the Marcellus Shale region, are not opposed to the drilling, they just want to make sure it’s done correctly.  She said some of the wastewater from drilling operations is taken to local sewer plants and she wondered if the plants are able to treat it.  The Secretary said it does need to be treated and the department has been contacting sewage facilities to see if they will be accepting drilling wastewater and, if they are, to ensure that they have the capacity to treat for all of the parameters.  This issue is addressed in the fluids management plan.  Walter Heine commented that sewage plants are designed to handle certain maximum flows.
VI.
BUREAU OF OIL & GAS MANAGEMENT – DRILLING DISCUSSION
Ron Gilius, director of the Bureau of Oil and Gas Management, gave a PowerPoint presentation on past and current oil and gas activities in the Commonwealth.  
Mr. Gilius said that oil and gas exploration and production in Pennsylvania dates back more than 149 years.  Council viewed maps that showed the state’s underground storage reservoirs, natural gas producing areas, oil patches and leasing areas.  The majority of the activity has been in the western part of the state.  However, with the current focus on the Marcellus Shale, many of Pennsylvania’s northeast and northcentral counties are experiencing gas well activity for the first time.  Mr. Gilius said gas activity in these new areas is generating new issues.  As a result, the department is taking existing rules and practices and applying them to a new situation.
During the past 19 years, the permit load has increased from 2,000 to 7,400 annually.  Mr. Gilius listed the layers of approvals an operator must go through:  well permit; erosion & sedimentation control/stormwater management; water withdrawals; protection of water resources; preparedness, prevention and contingency plan; and pits and impoundments.
While discussing siting criteria for wells, Mr. Gilius said the standard 100-foot setback from an occupied building is not practical for the Marcellus Shale because the site is so much larger.  Instead, there must be enough distance between an occupied building and a well to ensure the safety of the operation.  If not, the operator must relocate the building’s occupant(s) until the well is drilled.  In response to a question from Bernie Hoffnar, Mr. Gilius said the permit area for the old shallow gas wells is ¼ acre; for deeper gas wells, it’s ¾ -1 acre; and for Marcellus Shale wells, it’s 2 ½ - 5 acres.

Each of the well permits must also go through the PNDI system (Pennsylvania Natural Diversity Inventory) for rare and threatened species at the drilling site.  Any PNDI conflicts must be resolved before a well permit will be issued.  The four main agencies involved with the PNDI system are DCNR, Fish & Boat Commission, Game Commission, and the U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service.
Mr. Gilius said one of the issues the department gets a lot of questions on at the public workshops is groundwater protection.  He said the primary means of protecting the groundwater system is to enclose the surface casing in cement.  He added that the bore hole must be at a depth past the fresh groundwater.  In response to a question from Bernie Hoffnar, Mr. Gilius said that the department monitors this activity.
During processing of well permits, the department has to consider the impact on public lands.  At a minimum, the operations must meet DEP’s requirements.  In addition, the department seeks guidance from DCNR, Game Commission, Fish & Boat Commission and the federal government on what they require regarding their public lands.  DEP also has to take property rights into consideration.

Mr. Gilius said one of the main areas for development of Marcellus wells is Lycoming County, which has a lot of state lands.  DEP has advised the operators to be sensitive to the fact that they’re in an area of high recreational activities.
In terms of well drilling and completion, the department has detailed regulations on the requirements for surface casing, blowout preventers and safe drilling practices.
Mr. Gilius said the basic rules of erosion & sedimentation control and stormwater management apply to well drilling, e.g., BMPs, E & S Plan, 5-acre rule, anti-degradation BMPs for special protection watersheds, etc.
In response to a question from Bernie Hoffnar, Mr. Gilius said that when a well is drilled and ready for fracing, the water must be available in two days.  He said most operators are starting to put together a water management plan based on their well schedules so they’ll have the water available when they need it.
In response to a question from Joyce Hatala, Mr. Gilius said that drilling wastewater can be re-conditioned on-site for use at another site.  He added that DEP’s Northeast and Northcentral regional offices are working with sewage treatment plants to ensure that any wastewater they accept is compatible with their treatment process and capacity level.  Because of the volumes associated with the Marcellus Shale, Mr. Gilius said his bureau is dealing with a new item--centralized storage impoundments.  He said they will be used until new regulations are in place.
In response to a question from Dave Strong, Mr. Gilius said that sometimes the news outlets will report that chemicals, such as pure ethylbenzene, have been pumped down to frac the well.  He said that is not true and is an example of bad information that is out there.
Site restoration must be completed within nine months after drilling is done.  Some of the ongoing issues include air emissions, waste characterization evaluation, supporting infrastructure and treatment capacity.  Mr. Gilius said the Oil and Gas Technical Advisory Board has been reconvened to address some of the issues associated with the Marcellus Shale, including an evaluation of the regulations.
Jan Keim asked if the Bureau of Oil and Gas had enough staff to handle enforcement.  Mr. Gilius said the bureau added three geologists two years ago.  Last year, six new positions were added to the field staff:  four in the Pittsburgh area and two in the Allegheny National Forest area.    Plans are underway to add four more positions: three in the northeast counties to handle inspections and one in the Pittsburgh region to help with the workload.  He said future workload will dictate staffing needs, but at this point, the bureau will be able to cover the inspections across the northeast.
Concerning permit fees, Mr. Gilius said they have started work on a regulation package that will address an increase in the fees.
In response to a question from Pat Lupo, Mr. Gilius said there are two classes of inspectors.  One is the Oil & Gas Inspector, who deals with the drilling and well activities.   The other one is the Water Quality Specialist, who addresses the environmental aspects, such as erosion & sedimentation, BMPs, water supply, etc.  At a model operation, Mr. Gilius said the Oil & Gas Inspector will visit the site about three to four times:  at the beginning to review the plans, when surface casings are being cemented, and when the well is being fraced and completed.  The bureau will also conduct additional follow-up inspections if a problem is identified.  The Water Quality Inspector visits the operation during site preparation, fracing and site restoration.
Thad Stevens asked how long it takes to process a permit.  Mr. Gilius said the 30-day money-back guarantee applies to a well permit because it doesn’t require approvals for encroachments, stormwater, etc.  He said that the PNDI system works well for searches; however, the time for resolution is a problem in certain instances.  This issue was discussed at a meeting that included industry, DCNR, Fish & Boat Commission and Game Commission and some of the agencies have improved on their response time.
Burt Waite said the department, out of necessity and rightfully so, has put in place some instruments to control or regulate Marcellus Shale activities, such as water withdrawal controls and the application addendum.  He wondered if DEP is running ahead of its regulations without going through the regulation process.  Mr. Gilius said the department is applying existing regulations to a new situation.  Water withdrawal approvals from the SRBC and DRBC were already in place and the Clean Streams Law gives DEP authority to make sure water resources are protected during the operation.
Bernie Hoffnar said the Bedford County Conservation District was involved in some gas well drilling and it worked very well.  Mr. Gilius agreed and said it’s a good example of how it should work everywhere.  Bernie then asked about blanket bonds.  Mr. Gilius said an amendment to the Oil & Gas Act requires bonding for new wells only after the effective date.  He said a $25,000 bond is not enough to plug 100 wells and the department views the bond as a resolution of last resort.  This issue will be looked at when the department updates the regulations.
Jan Keim asked if the treatment plants receiving well wastewater would be required to be tertiary.  Mr. Gilius said there are different types of treatment for oil and gas fluids versus sewage.  He said the Northeast & Northcentral Regional Offices are dealing with this issue now.  If a plant is hydraulically overloaded, it will not be allowed to take any of the drilling wastewater.
Jan also asked about settling disputes dealing with property rights and leases.  Mr. Gilius said that property rights disputes are between two private parties and are settled in court.  However, if disputes are about any DEP requirements, the people can file complaints with the Bureau of Oil & Gas and they will start an investigation.  Another option is a 501 Conference under the Oil & Gas Act, which is a formal meeting between all parties to try and resolve the dispute.
Mr. Gilius added that the bureau has been conducting extensive public outreach meetings, working with the conservation districts and the Penn State Extension.  He invited Council members to call his office if they have any additional questions.
Thad Stevens suggested that Council continue to track this issue as it progresses.
VII.
COUNCIL LEADERSHIP & EQB ELECTIONS
Burt Waite, who chaired the nominating committee along with Pat Lupo, announced the nominations and distributed the ballots.  Rich Manfredi was the only nomination for chair.  Bernie Hoffnar made a motion to elect Rich by acclamation; Pat Lupo seconded the motion.  The motion carried.  There were three nominations for vice chair:  Joyce Hatala, Bernie Hoffnar and Thad Stevens.  Joyce was elected as vice chair by a majority vote.
Council has five seats on EQB and there were six nominees (“I” indicates incumbent):  Jolene Chinchilli (I), Walter Heine (I), Bernie Hoffnar, Richard Manfredi (I), David Strong (I) and Bruce Tetkoskie (I).  Jolene, Walter, Bernie, Richard and David won seats on the EQB.  Council’s EQB alternates are Cynthia Carrow, Gail Conner, Pat Lupo, Bruce Tetkoskie and Margaret Urban.
Cynthia Carrow told Council that it has been an honor and a pleasure to serve as chair, and she looks forward to continuing to work with Council in the next few years of her current term.
VIII.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

Air (Chair: Margaret Urban) – Letters of support were sent to Joyce Epps, director of the Bureau of Air Quality, for the proposed adhesives rulemaking and the final anti-idling rulemaking.  They are both scheduled to go to EQB in August.
Joint Workgroup (Chair: Bernie Hoffnar) – The final draft report and transmittal letter were distributed for Council’s review.  Bernie thanked staff for their work on this project.  Bernie made a motion for to adopt the report and send it to the appropriate people; Dave Strong seconded the motion.  The motion carried.  Dave also suggested that a copy of the final report be sent to the Mining and Reclamation Advisory Board.
Oil & Gas Technical Advisory Board (TAB) – Burt is Council’s representative on the board, which has recently re-convened after 18 months because of the Marcellus Shale activity.  TAB is two members short of their complement of five members; however, Burt said two names have been submitted to the Governor for consideration.  The current members represent CAC, coal industry and academia.  Burt said the two new members will represent the petroleum industry, i.e., engineers or drilling geologists.
Burt said that TAB will be involved in the upcoming overhaul of the regulations, which have not been changed in many years.  In addition to water withdrawal and disposal, Burt said there are other issues associated with the Marcellus Shale that are not addressed in the current regulations, such as plug-in requirement for horizontal drilling and coalbed methane.  Once TAB is up to full complement, Burt said they will be meeting on a regular basis to discuss these issues.
Burt distributed a copy of a recent article on the Marcellus Shale in Pennsylvania Geology Magazine, which is published by DCNR’s Bureau of Topographic and Geologic Survey.  Walter Heine said that the recent edition of PSATS magazine also had an article on the Marcellus Shale.  Council staff will distribute the article to the members.
Public Participation and Outreach (Chair: Gail Conner) – Sue reported that the Policy Office meeting with advisory committee liaisons was very productive.  She commended Kelly Heffner for highlighting key elements of the advisory committee report, in addition to internal policies.
As a result of the meeting, it was the impression of Council’s staff that many DEP staff (new and veterans) are unfamiliar with Council and its charge.  A written summary of Council’s function and interest in public participation was sent to the Policy Office for the follow-up distribution to meeting participants.  This committee and Council staff will identify other opportunities to highlight our role.
Strategic Planning Workgroup (Chair: Rich Manfredi) – Rich reported that the workgroup had a conference call on May 30 and had a meeting this morning.  The members reached a consensus on criteria for evaluating whether an item warrants further discussion as a policy issue and also criteria for evaluating when to remove an issue from active discussion.
Title IV Workgroup (Chair: Walter Heine) – Walter reported that the workgroup had a conference call on June 3 to discuss the draft comment response document and other related material.  There was also a conference call on June 12 with Scott Roberts and Rod Fletcher.  One of the items that was discussed concerned the federal government’s decision to not provide emergency funds to the states through the Office of Surface Mining.  Those funds were used for mine subsidence events, mine fires, etc.  It will now be up to the states to fund any emergencies that might occur.  Burt Waite made a motion that Council send a letter to OSM, Eastern coal states, Governor Rendell and Pennsylvania’s Congressional Delegation in support of the federal government providing emergency funds to the states; Bernie Hoffnar seconded.  The motion carried.  Sue will draft a letter for the workgroup to review.
IX.
NEW BUSINESS

Walter Heine thanked Janis Dean for putting together a chronology of Chesapeake Bay activities.  
Duane Mowery, a member of the Sewage Advisory Committee, asked if Council acted on his request to send a letter of support for a House hearing on DEP’s lack of response to public comments.  Cynthia said that matter was discussed by the Public Participation and Outreach Committee and the decision was to incorporate this issue into the bigger picture of public participation and determine how best to address it.  Although the committee did not agree with sending the letter, they are discussing other options.  Cynthia said it’s very important to identify the outcome that CAC and SAC want and then determine a strategy to get to that outcome.  Cynthia said that Council did pass along Mr. Mowery’s comments to the Secretary.  Mr. Mowery gave Sue a copy of a letter from Sen. Robbins concerning the site suitability guidance document and his concerns on the department’s lack of communication.   Cynthia added that Mr. Mowery’s comments prompted Council to have a much larger discussion on the issue of seeking public participation in a meaningful way.
-
-
-       -       -       -
Bernie Hoffnar motioned to adjourn the meeting; Jan Keim seconded the motion.  Chair Cynthia Carrow adjourned the meeting at 2:35 p.m.

Notice of the June meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.
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